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M I N U T E S

At 4:05 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Edith Loyer Nelson in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton and Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson were present.  Ms. Sarah Phillips was delayed but was expected shortly.  Ms. Elsa Welch was unable to attend.

Mr. Larry Paulsen represented the attorney general’s office.

Chair Loyer Nelson announced that the Board would postpone consideration of any Action Item requiring a vote, including approval of previous minutes, until the arrival of the third Board member to achieve a quorum. 

INTRODUCTION OF MR. LARRY PAULSEN, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL

Chair Loyer Nelson asked President Holly Moore to introduce the new Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Larry Paulsen, assigned to Shoreline Community College.
Dr. Moore provided a brief personal and professional background about Mr. Paulsen, who said he felt right at home working with Shoreline. 

Open Comment Period:
Chair Loyer Nelson welcomed everyone back for the new academic year and asked if anyone present would like to comment during the Open Comment Period.  

None present asked to participate in the Open Comment Period. 

Trends and Updates:
President Moore asked Mr. Paul Rucker, Executive Director of International Programs, to introduce this month’s “Trends and Updates” item, “Outbound Summer 2003 International Programs and Initiatives.”
Mr. Rucker opened his remarks by stating the excitement he experiences when seeing an idea move from concept to development to result and credited Ms. Colleen Cooper, SCC’s International Education Manager, for taking the Outbound Program to its current level.  

At the May 2003 Board of Trustees Meeting, Mr. Rucker introduced Professors Bob Thompson, Bruce Amstutz, Susan Sparks, Ernest Johnson, joined by Director of Student Programs, Scott Saunders, who would be participants in the Summer 2003 initiatives.  
In September 2003, the participants have returned to report their experiences to the Board.  Ms. Cooper reintroduced them to the Board.
Professor of Psychology Bob Thompson – Coordinated a unique service-learning program connecting SCC students to opportunities to study, work and reflect in developing communities in Jamaica’s Blue Mountains.  He said, “This trip will influence the students’ lives and their careers.  I couldn’t imagine it being any better.”
Professor of Art Bruce Amstutz – Coordinated study by SCC ceramics students of traditional Japanese pottery in ancient Japanese pottery villages throughout Japan’s Kansai region.  He said, “This trip wouldn’t have happened except for the sabbatical I took.”
Professor of Speech Language Pathology Susan Sparks – Traveled to Kelowna, B.C., to train teachers and paraprofessionals, in credit bearing courses, from Canada’s First Nations tribes.  She said, “One and one-half years ago I arrived at Shoreline’s campus, now I’m excited to be involved in international education.”
Professor of Multicultural Education Dr. Ernest Johnson – Traveled with SCC students to South Africa to explore the unique social, political and cultural landscape of this nation as it continues its transition to representative government.  He said, “There is no way of quantifying the experience I had.”
Interim Director of Student Programs Scott Saunders – Coordinated student government/leadership team exchange to Monterrey University in preparation and training for the 2003-04 academic year.   He said, “I was proud of our students.  I thank Shoreline for the personal opportunity and for the opportunity for students.”
Ms. Cooper said that International Education Week is November 17 through 24 and she will send agendas of all related activities to the Board. 

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:
Trustee Sarah Phillips arrived during the “Trends and Updates” presentation, thus constituting a quorum of the Board.

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held June 25, 2003.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips, passed unanimously.

A motion was made by Ms. Sarah Phillips to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held July 24, 2003.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, passed unanimously.

ACTION:  CONFIRM ADMINISTRATIVE EXEMPT POSITIONS:
Director of International Student Services, Mr. Matt DeGooyer, introduced new staff member, Ms. Samira Pardanini, Shoreline’s new International Admissions/Immigration Manager.
In accordance with Board Resolution #75, “Delegation of Authority,” the College President is responsible for the appointment of exempt professional/technical personnel, subject to confirmation by the Board. Also, the Exempt Professional/Technical Salary Program stipulates that the Board of Trustees is to approve the initial salary of all new Exempt Professional/Technical appointments.  


Motion 03:27

Mr. Paul Burton moved that the Board of Trustees confirm 




Samira Pardanini’s appointment as International 





Admissions/Immigration Manager, effective September 24, 



2003, at an annual salary of $42,000.




Ms. Sarah Phillips seconded the motion, which was 





approved unanimously by the Board. 
ACTION:  BOARD GOALS, RESOLUTION #82:
At their annual retreat, held September 9 and 10, 2003, the Board developed a set of goals, based on the mission of Shoreline Community College, with accompanying tasks to measure progress.  The goals are designated long-term, covering a ten-year period. These goals are now presented for adoption by the Board in open public meeting.


Motion 03:28

Mr. Paul Burton made a motion that the Board adopt 




Resolution #82, “Board of Trustees Long-Term Goals.”




The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips, 




was adopted by unanimous vote of the Board. 
The original Resolution #82 and copies are available for viewing in the President’s Office, Building 1000, Room 1018.  The text of the resolution is available on the Shoreline Community College intranet website.
REPORT:  COLLEGE BUDGET AND FINANCE:
Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, began her report by noting that this meeting marks her first year anniversary at Shoreline. She presented year end totals for FY 2002-2003 and provided the most up-to-date information for the current budget year, through August of FY 2003-2004.  
She explained, these reports are provided each month as a brief financial status report to keep the Board advised of the college’s budgeted resources, spending rates, staffing level and student enrollment.

The Cash Fund Equity Summary Provides a financial summary of the opening cash fund balance and all revenues and expenditures for all local funds for the current fiscal year.  

The Operating Budget Status Review – is a comparison of expenditures to budget for state allocations, local revenues and self-support accounts for current operating funds.

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  The attached report includes information through July 31, 2003.   

The Additional Allocations, Grants or Contracts report show additional funding received since this year’s initial allocation.  It also shows the source of new funding and how it is distributed according to the strategic plan. 

She said the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges is beginning a viability study for community colleges, based on carrying a reserve.  Shoreline held $600,000 in reserve last year, and just added $1 million.  She estimated Shoreline should be placing $3 million to $5 million in reserve over the next few years to assure that the college can operate for a two- to three-month period in case of emergency.

Shoreline has added nearly $1 million in grants over the previous two weeks; however we cannot become dependent on grant funding.  

Our investments are doing relatively well, and are healthier today than at this time last year. 
To summarize, Vice President Brandt said Shoreline’s budget is balanced to the penny, with no excess.  

REPORT:  MASTER PLAN:

Vice President Beverly Brandt brought the Board up-to-date on the Master Plan process, recalling that last year it had approved Phase I.  Currently, the Environmental Impact Statement is under development.  

Urgency is to complete master plan - money we’re seeking won’t come until July 05.  

The project to develop a Health Occupations/Sciences Building will replace four existing buildings on campus.  The scope of this project supports the fact that Shoreline Community College is the most in need of physical facilities upgrades.   

Vice President Brandt said she appreciates that the Board’s goals include completion of the Master Plan, and reiterated that contact the Board maintains with our community partners, such at the City of Shoreline, are important to strengthen our relationships.

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

SCC Faculty Federation President, Professor Karen Toreson, thanked her predecessor, former Federation President, Professor Karen Kreutzer, for her years representing the faculty to the Board.  

Professor Toreson said faculty are excited to be back for Fall Quarter 2003, noting Shoreline has a hard-working faculty, dedicated to students.  She hopes all constituencies will work collaboratively to jointly solve problems.  She is excited to be back with students and said faculty are ready to begin this academic year.
REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED STAFF:
Chair Edith Loyer Nelson recognized Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing classified staff.  Ms. Lytle said that the college’s schedule of summer hours for staff worked well, especially when the adjustment to the operating hours was posted well in advance for everyone to access.  

Ms. Lytle is a member of the civil service reform negotiating team for Washington state’s western region.

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President Erica Wilkes provided an overview of activities completed by the new ASB Executive Board, Senators and College Ambassador Program (CAPs) members this past summer.  She commented, “The sky is the limit,” explaining that last year, she’d moved here from out-of-state as a new student and, this year, she is the student body president.  
REPORT:  SCC PRESIDENT:
Dr. Holly Moore began her report by announcing that SCC’s Volleyball team would be playing at 7:00 PM in the gym.  Last year, SCC’s women’s team placed second in our division.  
President Moore received many positive comments about this year’s Opening Week activities.  The theme, “More Outcomes with Less Income,” encouraged staff to “turn lemons into lemonade” within participatory small groups and keynoted by a speaker, Mr. Albert Mensah, who provided much food for thought. 
Thanking them for their hard work to produce key Opening Week activities, Dr. Moore presented flower bouquets to Professor Tim Payne, Ms. Judy Yu, and Ms. Kae Peterson. 
Dr. Moore announced that Mr. Paul Rucker was recent recipient of the “2002-03 Volunteer of the Year” award from the UW Alumni Association and Professor Ken LaFountaine is recipient of the UW’s Multicultural Alumni Partnership's Distinguished Alumni Award.
Shoreline has recently received two major grants, totaling in excess of $800,000.  Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, Ms. Darlene Miller, was instrumental in the successful award of these grants.  Her leadership to develop and implement the Washington State Supplier Lean Training Program was lauded by Washington Manufacturing Services President, John Vicklund, who, in a congratulatory letter, stated, “I specifically wanted to take this opportunity to call your attention to the contribution of Darlene Miller and her efforts developing the grant and funding proposal for this project.”
Shoreline Community College is a member of a distance learning consortium, Edlearn, which was featured in an advertisement in Newsweek Magazine.  Via this advertisement and others like it, Shoreline is reaching out to students nationally and internationally. 

Dr. Moore publicly extended her thanks to the Shoreline City Council for hosting her and the Board of Trustees at dinner September 8, 2003.  The College gave a presentation on the economic benefits of SCC to the community which was well-received at that event. 
REPORT:  SCC BOARD CHAIR:
Chair Edith Loyer Nelson announced that Governor Locke has appointed Mr. Jeffrey P. Lewis, President of Shoreline Bank, to the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees.  
She attended the presentation by pollster Stuart Elway at the Fall TACTC Conference.  His message is that education remains among the highest priorities for taxpayers in the Pacific Northwest.  

Chair Loyer Nelson announced that the Board intends to start and maintain a pool of potential trustee candidates.  In the future, if the Board needs to make recommendations for new trustees, it will have a pool from which to draw. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 6:02 PM, Chair Loyer Nelson announced that the Board would meet in executive session for approximately 30 minutes to review the performance of a public employee and to discuss litigation with counsel.

RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING:
Chair Edith Loyer Nelson reconvened the Open Public Meeting at 6:40 PM.

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for October 22, 2003, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Nelson adjourned the meeting at 6:40 PM.






Signed ________________________ 








Edith Loyer Nelson, Chair

Attest: ______________________ 

____________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

